
 
 

 
 
 
 

Policy & Legislation 

 

June 14th, 2023 

Ohio House Homeland Security Committee 

House Bill 167 

Proponent Testimony 

 
Chairman Ghanbari, Vice Chair Plummer, and Ranking Member Thomas, thank you for the 

opportunity to provide proponent testimony on House Bill 167. This legislation is the product of 

lengthy collaboration between the bill’s sponsors, the Ohio Association of Chiefs of Police and the 

Ohio Peace Officer Training Commission. 

 

The impetus behind House Bill 167 is to provide greater flexibility to Ohio’s newly-appointed 

Chiefs of Police. The bill accomplishes this in a number of ways, including allowing the required 

training for new chiefs to take place at locations other than OPOTA’s headquarters in London, 

Ohio as it is currently required in existing law. Under the bill, the commission will reserve the 

authority to determine which locations that the training may occur, as well as to prescribe the 

nature of the training. The content of the 40-hour required training will remain focused on the 

needs of new chiefs and is updated frequently to ensure that current trends are addressed.  

 

The bill does allow a newly-appointed chief to request an equivalency exemption from eight of 

the training hours if they have graduated from a major law enforcement training program. While 

the bill does not specify which programs qualify an officer for exemption, OPOTA will exempt 

those who have a master’s degree in law enforcement, and will recognize training from institutions, 

including, but not limited to the following: the FBI National Academy; Certified Law Enforcement 

Executive (CLEE); Southern Police Institute; Northwestern’s School of Police Staff and 

Command; and the OSU John Glenn Public Safety Leadership Academy. 

 

House Bill 167 further eases the burden on new chiefs with prior experience by specifying that the 

training requirements apply only to individuals who have never held the full-time position of chief 

of police in the past. This provision will address potential redundancies in training caused by 

ambiguity in existing law. 

 

The bill also addresses direct feedback from law enforcement regarding the need for training for 

officers operating in supervisory roles such as Sergeant and Lieutenant. These individuals serve in 

leadership roles, support the department Chief and offer guidance to fellow officers. The state can 

support law enforcement by responding to the request for formal instruction for those occupying 

roles at the rank of Sergeant, and above.  

 

We appreciate Representative Abrams and Miranda for introducing this legislation and we look 

forward to the committee process. Chairman Ghanbari, Vice Chair Plummer, Ranking Member 

Thomas, and members of the Ohio House Homeland Security Committee, thank you again for the 

opportunity to provide proponent testimony. 
 


